
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

BIG BEND MODEL RAILROAD ASSOCIATION’S CALENDAR 
Sunday Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday Saturday 

Feb 11 
 
 
 
 

Feb 12 
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Feb 14 
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Feb 17 
 
Jacksonville Trip 
 
 

Feb 18 
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Feb 20 
Meeting 
7:30 to 10 pm 
Community Room 
Myers Park 

Feb 21 
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Feb 23 
 
 
 
 

Feb 24 
 
Kid’s Tour 
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Feb 28 
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Mar 20 
Meeting 
7:30 to 10 pm 
Community Room 
Myers Park 
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Thanks for Another Term, BBMRA to Have a Busy Year 
By Sam Miller, President 
 

Thanks for your support for my third term as president of the Big Bend Model Railroad Association.  I have enjoyed 
working with Vice President Larry Benson, Treasurer/Show coordinator John Sullenberger and other board members and 
appreciate your decision to re-elect last year's officers.  We did add Terry Hague to the board.  Terry and Ed Schroeder 
will serve as co-coordinators of the HO division and share a vote during board meetings. 
 
As I have said several times before in my column, I have made many wonderful friends through the club and have found 
being a BBMRA member and serving as president to be very rewarding. Again, thank you. 

 
Kids Day Will Be a Unique Experience 
Please participate in our upcoming Kids Day, Saturday, February 24.  Details about this unique program are in this issue 
of the Lantern.  Activities are designed for our junior club members and other youngsters.  Bring your kids, grandkids, 
neighbor's kids, any youngsters.  Sandy Scott, Paige Brey and John Sullenberger planned the event, including reserving 
the old train depot for the kickoff activities.  Jasper Brey is our official host.  It will be very special. 

 
Van Trips to Area Shows 
As I am putting this column together, a dozen of us are planning to drive to Jacksonville for the model railroad and 
railroading memorabilia show in Jacksonville, February 17th.  The show is held in conjunction with the annual meeting of 
the Seaboard and Atlantic Coast Line Historical Societies.  Larry Benson arranged the trip.  We are taking Eric Taylor's 
Suburban and a van.  Several club members try to attend most of the shows that are within reasonable driving distance 
and catch rides with BBMRA friends who also are going.  We will try to organize trips like the Jacksonville trip whenever 
there is interest.  Larry says he probably will put together another van trip to Jacksonville for the GATS show in May. 
 
Let Larry, John or me know if you are planning to attend a model railroading show or other event that would interest other 
club members.  We will organize trips when we think there would be sufficient participation. 

 
State Museum Setup Lots of Fun 
The HO setup was operated by about a dozen club members during the Children's Day Festival at the State Museum on 
January 27th.  We were the only model train layout this year and got to operate on the first floor just inside the main 
entrance.  It was the perfect location as people coming and going had to go right by our setup and most of them stopped 
to look.  We have been invited back next year.  Each time we operate the HO layout, it looks better and more detailed 
than the time before.  Most of the HO members of our club are working on the layout now, which is absolutely terrific.  We 
used Sal Martocci's trailer to haul the modules for the first time.  It would have been perfect if I could have backed the 
darn thing up. 

 
Upcoming Events 
We will have a busy spring.  The model railroading garage sale we have been planning will be held in late March or early 
April.  We will discuss it during the upcoming club meeting.  Start looking around for things you want to sell or use for 
trade.  This should be a lot of fun.  We will invite the other model railroad clubs in town, but not the general public.  My 
house is available, but some of you may be interested in hosting the event as well.  I am asking John Sullenberger to 
schedule another Tallahassee tour of layouts for sometime this spring.  Several club members have layouts we have not 
visited yet.  Please contact John if you are interested in being part of the upcoming tour. 
 
Mike Webb has asked for a temporary “Leave of Absence” from his duties as Secretary/Editor. 
John Sullenberger will take over Mike’s duties for the duration of his absence. 



February Program:  
If you’ve ever wondered how the 
“grass” mountains on the N-
Scale’s return loops were 
constructed, Drew Hackmeyer 
will demonstrate his techniques 
for laying “sod.”  It’s easy, quick 
and looks good.  Come to Myers 
Park and check it out. 
  
 

Ambrose's Book Interesting, But A Hard Read 
A Book Review by Larry Benson - Veep 
 
Stephen Ambrose's book entitled “Nothing Like It In The World” is interesting, but I found it also hard to read in places.  In 
fact, somewhere about the third or fourth chapter I began to skip paragraphs and read only the first sentence or so in 
others. 
 
His book published in 2000 by Simon & Schuster ($28 - $16.48 at Sam's) carries the more descriptive subtitle: "The Men 
Who Built the Transcontinental Railroad 1863-1869."  If it wasn't for the subtitle and the picture of men laying track which 
illustrates the front of the dust jacket, a casual shopper might mistake the book to be about a trip to the moon rather than 
building a railroad across the continent. 
 
Six or eight chapters are filled with the politics and infighting which occurred in Congress and among the major players 
involved.  Selecting the route, the shenanigans practiced when financing construction and the forceful exercising of power 
by powerful men revealed in minute detail that I found uninteresting and quite frankly boring. 
 
Woven in between and around these revelations are some interesting paragraphs about the actual surveying, blasting, 
grading, filling, bridge building and tunneling accomplished during construction.  Ambrose has captured the dust, sweat, 
backbreaking labor and danger experienced by workmen as they toiled to get track down.  One of the most interesting 
parts of the book is his description of how the Union Pacific and Central Pacific, who were racing to out-build each other 
and who faced worker shortages, solved their problems by hiring Chinese laborers by the thousands.  The way these 
Chinese lived and worked is a highlight in Ambrose's narrative and he states that the railroad probably would not have 
been completed except for these workers who were imported from the far east. 
 
I saw somewhere that Ambrose's book made a best seller's list, probably because, like me, the American public still has a 
romance with railroads and people buy books about them.  While it is worth reading if your are interested in the history of 
the transcontinental railroad, I would have resisted the temptation to buy a copy had I known how it was written.  Rather, I 
would have waited and checked it out at the library. 

 
2001 SCHEDULE & TIMETABLE: all meetings 7:30 to 10pm 
 

February 20th 3rd Tuesday Myers Park Community Room 
March 20th 3rd Tuesday Myers Park Community Room 
April 17th 3rd Tuesday Florida Insurance Council 
May 15th 3rd Tuesday Myers Park Community Room 
June 19th 3rd Tuesday Myers Park Community Room 
July 17th 3rd Tuesday Florida Insurance Council 
August 21st 3rd Tuesday Myers Park Community Room 
September 18th 3rd Tuesday Myers Park Community Room 
October 16th 3rd Tuesday Florida Insurance Council 
November 13th 2nd Tuesday Myers Park Community Room 
December 18th 3rd Tuesday Myers Park Community Room 
 

There's a slow train a'comin' 
By Mark Hinson, Tallahassee Democrat 
This article is published in the Lantern with permission from the Tallahassee Democrat. 
 
If you don't count the miniature choo-choos that chugged through mom-and-pop amusement parks like Six Gun Territory 
in Ocala or Tombstone Territory in Panama City Beach during pre-Disney days, the M&B Railroad was the shortest 
commercial train line that ever operated in Florida.  
 
The track was 29 miles long and ran between Marianna (the "M") in Jackson County to the north and Blountstown (the 
"B") in Calhoun County to the south. It operated from steam-driven 1909 until the diesel-fumed 1970s.  
 
During its final days, the M&B was certainly the slowest, saddest railroad that ever creaked its way through the skinny 
pines of North Florida.  
 
On a bad day in the '70s, an obese, one-legged drunk with bad balance and no crutches could've out-hopped the mighty 
M&B locomotive in a race from Blountstown to Marianna. Sometimes it would take an entire day for the train to go, gosh, 
two miles through my family's farm south of Marianna because the locomotive kept slipping off the crooked, rickety rails.  
 
You could swallow a fistful of Sominex, fall asleep draped across the tracks and never really have to worry about waking 
up in two halves. The drugs would wear off long before the M&B reached you. And if it did, it would simply nudge you 
awake like an exhausted parent and then fall off the rail for the umpteenth time in 200 yards.  
 
Around Marianna, plenty of schoolyard tussles started during dodge ball with insults like, "Boy, you're as slow as the M&B 
on a greased track in the rain."  
 
Allegedly, there was a time that the little engine that barely could was not the punchline of slowpoke jokes. The M&B 
actually carried paying passengers until 1929, though those travelers nicknamed the M&B the "Many Bumps" for its 
custom-glide ride.  
 
One elderly lady said "the Blountstown girls" would take the train 13 miles north to the sprawling metropolis of Altha just to 
watch her handsome, dark-haired son "change the tires on his car at the filling station." That was a big Saturday night on 
the town in Calhoun County.  
 
Throughout the '30s, '40s and '50s, the M&B carried freight, mail, lumber and produce from B-town to May-re-anna, where 
the payloads were unloaded or forwarded across the country on the connecting Louisville & Nashville line.  
 
Optimistic businessmen called the M&B the "Meat and Bread."  
 
"Mighty Bridge-crosser" was a nickname that didn't have time to stick.  
 
Near the end, when the M&B locomotive had to cross the Chipola River, the driver and his crew would stop the train just 
before the wheels met the ancient wooden trestle at Magnolia Bridge. They would get out of the locomotive, leaving the 
brakes off and the gear in neutral. The men would walk across a safer bridge nearby that cars used. Then the locomotive 
would eventually idle into gear and creep very slowly over the trestle like a ghost train.  
 
The M&B finally died in the early '70s without once plunging into the river.  
 
Later, the line was bought by a family from New Jersey that reportedly had connections to the mob. Who knows if that 
was true, but a bunch of guys who looked like they were from a casting call for "The Sopranos" came down to work on the 
railroad. Alas, even the wise guys couldn't resurrect the M&B.  
 
There's talk these days that the rail line may be turned into a bike trail. Compared to that old M&B locomotive, a kid on a 
good set of Rollerblades will look like a bullet train shot from a rifle.  
 
 

2001 Membership Dues are Past Due 
A second set of 2001 membership dues letters have been mailed to specific BBMRA members.  If you received a second 
letter please pay your dues by the end of February or your name will be dropped from the BBMRA’s Roster.  If you have 
any questions or concerns, please contact John Sullenberger ((h) 562-5137 or (w) 410-8425). 
 

 


